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Dear President, 

Message to the European Council meeting on 21-22 October 2021 

Transform Europe's recovery into lasting growth and employment, strengthen digital 
capacities, coordinate migration policies, and improve trade relations 

As the EU emerges from the pandemic, the European Council should focus its discussions 
on how to transform Europe's recovery into lasting growth and employment. Europe is 
moving towards operationalizing its climate and digital ambitions, with opportunities but also 
very concrete challenges for companies, such as rising energy prices, shortages of 
microchips, skills gaps, etc. They need to be addressed if we want to keep pace with other 
global players. 

Transforming Europe's recovery into lasting growth and employment 

The roll-out of vaccinations has allowed EU governments to ease Covid-19 restrictions. As a 
result, the European economy is now experiencing a strong economic rebound. EU27 GOP 
should reach its precrisis level in the first half of next year. This is positive but the economies 
of our largest external trading partners have recovered faster than Europe. Moreover, several 
risks (virus variants, vaccination progress, supply shortages, energy prices, inflation) need to 
be monitored or addressed. 

To transform Europe's recovery into lasting growth and employment, the European Council 
should: 

• Encourage member states to build on successful COVID vaccination campaigns
which allowed to ease pandemic related restrictions and address remaining access to
vaccination discrepancies within Europe and across the world.

• Acknowledge that the current increase in energy prices has serious implications on 
households and businesses. Assuming that much of energy price developments are
transitory, a market-based readjustment to return to 'normal' energy prices, ensuring
coordination of national interventions in the energy markets, should be the preferred
avenue. It is essential that national measures do not impact competitiveness or
disrupt the Single Market. The 'toolbox' of measures that Member States can take in
the short-term to tackle energy price spikes fully respecting EU rules, is an important
step by the European Commission. Recent developments show how sensitive our
economies are to energy prices. This should be thoroughly considered when








